 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, June 8, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer



Mary Kaminski


Al Spicer



Barry Struski


Paula Kibbe

School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_________________________________________________________________________
Re-Organization

Meeting was called to order at 7 p.m. by Barry Struski, Chair.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve all the following sub-committees for the 2009-2010.  Al Spicer second.  All in favor. 

Policy Subcommittee
  Al Spicer and Mary Kaminski

Superintendent’s Evaluation
  Barry Struski and Kay Spencer
District-Wide School Council Liaison

  Paula Kibbe
Capital Outlay Committee 

  Al Spicer
Building Committee 

  Mary Kaminski and Kay Spencer
Negotiations:


     Teacher

  Barry Struski and Kay Spencer

     Custodians

  Al Spicer and Paula Kibbe

     Food Services

  Kay Spencer

     Secretaries

  Mary Kaminski

     Bus Drivers

  Mary Kaminski and Paula Kibbe

     Paraprofessionals

  Al Spicer and Mary Kaminski
Appointing Authority for: Old Colony Regional District Committee

              Chairperson, plus two members:

Barry Struski, Kay Spencer and Mary Kaminski 
For Pilgrim Area Collaborative Board – the Superintendent recommended Karen Teichert as the district’s representative.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve, Barry Struski second.  All in favor.
I. Comments from General Public:  Linda Consentino addressed the committee with her continued concern regarding the school nurse staffing situation.  Her daughter, Micayla, read a letter she wrote regarding her concerns as well.  Mrs. Consentino asked who made the decisions as to the ordering of positions for priorities for the positions that will be reinstated.  The superintendent explained it was a decision made by the Administration Leadership team.  She also asked why the MS nurse position was listed as a possible .5 re-appointment rather than full time.  Liz Sorrell explained the principal at the elementary school firmly believes that 1.5 nurses would adequately staff her school which means the HS and MS would have a full time nurse.  Ms. Consentino also asked why the nurse was 5th on the re-instatement list behind a custodian and clerk.  At this time, the top 4 positions will likely be reinstated.  Paula Kibbe offered to have a meeting with Ms. Consentino and other community members to explore any alternatives that would assist with the situation. Several members of the community offered to volunteer in the clerk’s office in order to re-instate the nurse’s position.  There is a volunteer program in place and it was suggested we look into expanding it in order to assist in various areas of the schools.
II. Comments from EAPC:  None.
III.  Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  New representatives, Dan Froehlich and Gabby Guimaraes introduced themselves to the committee and reported the following:  Student Council Executive Board and Student Government (Class) Officer elections have been held.  The Student Council had an end-of year cooks out on 5/21, Senior Class of 2009 activities included:  Class Day, 6/2; Convocation, 6/3; Dinner/Dance, 6/5; and Graduation Ceremonies on June 7th.  On June 28th, the Student Council will volunteer with Fire Department Clambake as a community service.  The E-Board will take their annual retreat 6/29-6/30. A summer conference will be held on August 21st and will offer two workshops.  60 new members are expected to participate on student council.
IV.  Approval of Minutes:  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the May 11, 2009 regular meeting minutes as written.  Al Spicer second.  All in favor.  Executive session minutes from May 11th were not available and will be voted for approval at August meeting.
V.   Communications:
A. Thank you letter – Kathy Moore, retiring MS English teacher, sent a letter of thanks for the retirement reception and gifts.
B. Reorganization information to Town Offices:  copy of letter, sent to Town Administrator, Clerk, and Accountant was provided to committee regarding the re-organization of the Committee.  Specifically, Barry Struski was appointed Chair; Kay Spencer, Vice Chair; and Mary Kaminski, Secretary for the 2009-2010 year.
C. Response to bus pollution letter:   A copy of the letter sent to Matt Umbrianna, a Middle School student, in response to his w concern regarding bus pollution was shared.  
D. Mind Fusion and The UnZine:  Committee members were provided copies of the literary and art magazine from the High/Middle School Literary group of student.  Members were very impressed and congratulated the students on their excellent work. 
E. Restitution for Broken Windows at Primary School – a copy of the payment made for vandalism to windows at primary school on Easter Sunday was shared with committee.
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel: The following personnel updates were noted: resignation accepted from Dr. Maureen Gaughan, Director of Special Education and retirement of Dolores Connolly, Bus Driver after 23 years of service.  New teachers:  Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education, Amy Crotty, ELA teacher – HS; and Lynn Raimondo, ELA teacher – HS.  The appointment of Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education was approved by motion by Mary Kaminski and second from Kay Spencer.  All in favor. 
B. Enrollment: Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 46 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration: Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 5/1 to 5/30/09 was distributed.  8 students either moved in or out during this time. 
D. Presentation of AED from Cintas:  Gregory Hogg, Occupational Safety Instructor from Cintas was in attendance to present the high school with a complimentary automated external defibrillator. ($1500 value) The donation was part of a national grant program to promote awareness of sudden cardiac arrest and provide schools with greater access to lifesaving AED technology.  The grant application was written and submitted to Cintas by Daina Peirce, School Nurse and Carver was selected as one of 100 schools throughout the United States.
E. Student Recognition:  Samantha Baston, grade 3 student in Cheryl Burr’s class read her poem that won 2nd Place in the Mass. 21st Science Poetry Contest.  This contest is sponsored by Boston College. Six selections were sent from Carver and from thousands of entries across the state, Samantha won 2nd place.  She read her poem for the committee and audience.  Mrs. Weiler, Elementary Principal, presented Samantha with a framed certificate.
It was also noted that Ainsly Ryan, grade 7 student was the 1st place winner in the “Doodle 4 Google” contest.

F. Report on Spanish Trip:  Jeanne Deane and Sue Spillane, Advisors to the International  Club, as well as several students gave a pictorial report on the trip to Malaga, Granada, Seville and Madrid, Spain during spring school break.  
G. School Building Updates: Matt Gillis reported on updates:  We are still working our way with MSBA to get a signed feasibility agreement and we have been approved for 925 students for enrollment.  An architect firm, Design Partnerships has been hired; Alan Kingsbury, a Carver resident, has been hired to do the site survey and Bennett Environmental Associates have been hired for water and waste water analysis as well as any issues with Department of Environmental Protection.  Four scenarios have been suggested:  a.  build a brand new building and take down the two old ones; (b) keep front building and connect to back building and renovate between the two; (c) keep the front building and tear down back building and build a building and (d) tear down Gov. John building and keep Washburn and add.  Each option has various cost implications but the program will be the same regardless of whichever option we select.   
Building project updates are on our website under Building Projects.  Community involvement will be solicited through various meetings. The School Committee will be e-mailed the building project goals and objectives for comments and suggestions.  The Building Committee will meet every Monday throughout the summer.

VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A.    Appointment – School Recreation Committee: Scott Alexander was approved unanimously to continue as the School Committee representative to the Recreation Committee. Also, Rob Rooney was recommended as a new representative to the position. Mary Kaminski made the motion and Al Spicer second.  All in favor.  Mr. Alexander made a brief report regarding Recreation including 106 kids signed for summer basketball; a summer swim program will be offered at Sampson’s Pond and will be funded through Rev. Merritt Scholarship.  The Committee would like to assist with the reduction of sports offerings at the school by offering additional sports through the town committee.  The Recreation Committee is now fully staffed with 5 community members.  
B.    Elementary Improvement Plan: Candy Weiler, Principal started her presentation by thanking her School Council for all their time and efforts throughout the year.  The Elementary School Improvement plan for 2009-2010 has three goals.  #1: To improve student achievement and professional practices in all aspects of literacy.  The priorities of this goal are assessment, professional development, instruction and writing.  #2: To improve student achievement and instructional practices in all aspects of math by the implementation of research-based math program materials and the utilization of assessment data for instructional decision making. #3: To promote and encourage community involvement to support school initiatives through more participation in school related activities.
Motion to approve the elementary school improvement plan as presented made by Paula Kibbe, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor.

C.    Elementary School Handbook: Changes for the next year’s handbook were presented by Mary Beth Rodman, Associate Principal.  Appropriate personnel, calendar, school council members and meeting times, and date changes were indicated.  Volunteer program information, visitor procedures, community use of school, MCAS tests, and lunch prices were revised. Motion to approve the elementary school handbook changes as presented for 2009-2010 made by Mary Kaminski, Kay Spencer second.  All in favor.   The committee thanked Mary Beth for all her great work and wished her every success as she leaves Carver at the end of this school year.
D.    Middle/High School Improvement Plan: Scott Knief, Principal recognized the members of his school improvement council for all their work.  The school council will be reorganized for next year to have equal representation for both the Middle and High School.   For 09-10 the following goals have been formed:  #1: To identify and implement strategies to improve SAT scores, the SAT prep course will continue with an effort to increase enrollment.  #2:  Preparation for 2012 NEASC accreditation visit.  Next spring the school district will be informed when the visit will occur -- Fall of 2011 or Spring of 2012.  There is a two year self study process to prepare for the visit and faculty will be divided into sub groups to start evaluations.  The visit will be beneficial in assisting the Middle and High School faculty and staff to come together with common language and goals to move forward as one school with one common mission. #3: Revision of Math Lab/Workshop 6-8 as recommended by Math Task Force. The revision will basically be to support struggling students versus supplemental programs for all students.  The focus should really be that the student in math lab should be the same teacher they have in their regular class.  Math Lab will be reorganized to assist students identified in need. Paula Kibbe asked if a student could have a different teacher for Math Lab rather than the regular math class if there is a disconnect between teacher and student.  Mr. Knief said he is always willing to have that type of conversation with a parent/student; however, it really would be advantageous for the student to have the same teacher for both class and lab.  #4: Co-teaching/inclusion model at Middle School for special education classes by reducing pull out sections. These students will receive specialized support called Math Workshop instructed by a special education and regular ed teacher.  #5 – Environmental Club meet up with school and community to partnership to be a more “green” school.  Barry Struski asked to have the Environmental Club visit a school committee meeting to elaborate on their program.
The superintendent publicly thanked Scott Knief, Jon Evans, Christine Cabral and Mike Schultz for taking on the incredible task of addressing all issues of combining the two schools.  

Kay Spencer made a motion to approve the MS/HS Improvement Plan as presented, Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.  

Mr. Knief spoke about the two schools merging as one school and said there would be the development of a 6-12 community but maintain the 6-8 and 9-12 identity. Particular activities will remain separate in order to continue the individual MS and HS identities. Some teachers will be shared by cross over teaching schedules.  Two separate offices will be maintained.  A motion was made by Kay Spencer to accept the name change of Carver High School and Carver Middle School to: Carver Middle/High School.  Al Spicer second.  All in favor.
E.    Middle School Handbook:  Through discussions with the Transition Team, the decision was made to keep two separate handbooks for the Middle and High School populations.  Mike Schultz, Assistant Principal and Athletic Director presented the changes as prepared by Christine Cabral and her handbook committee.  Calendars, personnel changes, message to parents were updated.  The middle school will adopt the high school dress code.  Athletic changes will be revised according to decisions made at this evenings meeting.  Motion to approve revisions as presented by Mary Kaminski, Al Spicer second.  All in favor.
F.    High School Handbook:  Jon Evans, Assistant Principal, presented the change for the High School handbook.   All appropriate names, dates, contact info are updated.  Changes in policy: attendance/tardiness for individual classes will be changed to 15 minutes for loss of credit for that class; missing school has been changed to one day in-school suspension and one day out.  Bullying and harassment definitions were revised, cell phone use will not be allowed in the class – it will be confiscated by teacher and the student will be referred to the office.  Motion to approve revisions as presented by Kay Spencer, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor. 
G.    Field Trip Request:  A request for the International Club to travel to abroad (destination t.b.a.) for Spring 2010 was approved.  Kay Spencer made the motion, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor. 
H.    Recommendation for Athletic Program Changes: An open community forum night was held to discuss the implications to Middle School athletics as a result of budget cuts.  In summary, 15-20 coaches were in attendance, approximately 40-50 parents plus prior to meeting phone calls and e-mails were received voicing opinions about the middle school program.  Based on a series of administrative meetings, review of several budget proposals, and additional information gathered at the open forum, a recommendation was made to continue to maintain the Junior Varsity program for the 09-10 school year.  As a result of the unification of the high and middle schools, grade 8 students would be eligible to participate on sub varsity teams only.  Plus all grade 6-8 students will be given the opportunity to participate in an intramural program through the middle school.  There will be a one time fee of $30/yr for all students interested in participating.  The sports offered will compliment the current physical education classes.  A proposal for a stipend position for intramural coordinator was made. Babe Rooney, coach and school lunch monitor stated he believed the expectation of good grades should be consistent for intramurals just as sub varsity and varsity.  Kay Spencer made a motion to accept the $30 fee for the middle school intramural program, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor. 
I.    Request for Book Disposal: A request from Ron King, HS History Department Chair, was approved for the disposal of 152 copies of World History: Connections Today.  The motion was made by Mary Kaminski, second by Al Spicer.  All in favor. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:   Kay complimented the administration and staff on outstanding senior week activities and a wonderful graduation ceremony.  Barry Struski thanked Jon Evans for all his assistance at graduation for “handing out” diplomas. 
IX.   Executive Session:  Mary Kaminski made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session not to return to Open Session for the purpose of discussing approval of contracts and concession to negotiations.  Al Spicer second.  Approved, by role call.   Meeting adjourned at 10:15 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: August 3, 2009
Respectfully submitted:    Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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